OPERATIONS ADVISORY COMMITTEE
Field Trip to Lake Ann

October 2, 2014

On Thursday, October 2, 2014, several members of the OAC (Steve Dean, Tay Vaughan, George Helz, and Steve Swanson) along with Norman Prince, Chairman of the Beach and Cliffs Committee, met with Hal Van Allen, dam geotechnical specialist and dam inspector from the Baltimore office of Maryland Department of Environment. Following his inspection of the Lake Ann dam, he advised that the dam must be breached as soon as possible due to safety and liability concerns. While damage from a catastrophic failure or spontaneous breach (“It could happen at any time”) would be mainly limited to SCA property along Aspen Road (where no dwellings are involved), he said that the Community cannot “do nothing” because simply the discharge of sediment is a violation. 

Having made it clear that doing nothing is not an option, Mr. Van Allen was asked if there were courses of action by which we could make the dam safe and return Lake Ann to its original size and depth. He said that returning the lake to it original state is certainly possible but would require serious engineering studies before he would sign off on such a project. He also suggested that such a project could cost as much as $250,000 – he would not approve reuse of the existing dam’s sandy materials or pipes in a new dam, so old material must be trucked away and new rock and clay trucked in. He believes the outflow pipe is currently crushed near the sinkhole.
To breach the dam and remove the old outflow pipe (which must be done as soon as possible in any condition) would allow us to maintain the lake at its current level using a stone weir. Norman Prince suggested gabions similar to those used in our beach erosion project; Van Allen said that would work but would require some engineering to determine how deep to plant the gabions and a permit from the Soil Conservation District. 
Another option is to consider developing a wetlands creation project for which some state monies may be available. In that case, a stone weir would not be put in place, and the “notch” in the dam would be made deeper to accommodate a somewhat deeper “sluiceway” -- the size of the lake would become smaller but still act as a collection pond or impoundment. In any case, the sluiceway would be designed with geotextiles and loose rock and would require at least a 1:1 slope up the sides of the old dam.

There is a large poplar tree deeply rooted into the outside face of the dam. Mr. Van Allen said that tree represents an immediate hazard and recommended its removal. He said he would write a letter to SCA that would give us one year to take action to mitigate our unsafe dam. If we went with the weir-sluiceway or wetlands-sluiceway option, he said local Soil Conservation District officials could grant a grading permit and MDE would not be involved. For Lake Ann renewal to its original depth and replacement of the dam, his department would need to approve the engineered plans before local Calvert County permits could be obtained.
Accompanied by Steve Dean and Tay Vaughan, Mr. Van Allen then inspected the stream along Aspen Road and through the woods to Governor’s Run, where he looked at the bridge under Governor’s Run Road, the eight houses along the north side of the creek, and the creek’s outflow into Chesapeake Bay, currently silted in by beach sand to the high tide mark.

…from notes submitted by Norman Prince and Tay Vaughan
